
Chronological History 1950 to Present

ew Hope Missionary Baptist Church was
organized in February, 1950 by Reverend J.G.
Washington and a few members who left
Greater St. John Baptist Church on Cass
Street.

The organizational meeting took place at the home of
Sister Rozelia F. Williams. Her home was located in the Ybor City district of
Tampa. It was at this meeting that the name “New Hope” was chosen.
Services were  also held at the Lily White  Pallbearers  Hall,  the home of 
Brother Goins, and the Lily White Temple. While worshipping in these
locations, funds were raised toward the construction of the edifice which was 
eventually built in Ybor City, corner of Fourth Avenue and Eleventh Street.

Important Moments in New Hope’s History
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1950 The early church was pastored by Rev. J. G. Washington who served for ten months. Early

contributions were approximately one hundred dollars per month.

1951 Reverend C. Fluker was called to pastor the church. His tenure lasted a few months while

services were still being held at the Pallbearer’s Hall.

1952 July Reverend John Willis, from Tallavast, Florida, was called to be the Pastor/Teacher. Reverend
Willis had acknowledged his calling to preach in early 1950. He was ordained to preach by
Reverend R. D. Dawson and he began preaching June, 1950. At that time, there were 
approximately 35 members; two deacons - Deacon Oscar Williams who was the chairman and
Deacon Robert Terrance. There were two trustees – Brother Hubert Goins who was the
chairman and Brother Will Anthony.

Sister Gladys Washington and Sister Julia Goins served as dual presidents of New Hope’s

‘Florida Blossom Chorus’, the only choir.  Worship services were held in a wooden structure

on Long Emory Street.

September With the growing congregation, a larger building was secured located on Fifth Avenue in Ybor

City. With the rapid growth of the membership, it prompted Pastor Willis, church officers and

members to purchase land to build a church in Ybor City at, the corner of Fourth Avenue

and Eleventh Street. In September, 1952, a new facility was constructed.

1953 March Held Church Dedication services. New  Hope  moved  steadily  on  its  course,  gaining  new  

members  and performing the mission of the Church.
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1964 November Urban Renewal, the federal program designed to rebuild deteriorated areas of

America’s cities, claimed the Fourth Avenue church property eleven years after it was

dedicated.

Site of Present Church

In November, the Church made a $40,000 down payment on a total purchase price

of $48,000 for the property at 3005 East Ellicott Street. The $8,000 balance was paid in

full a short time later.

1967 The Junior church was organized to serve on 4th and 5th Sundays. There were 20, or so

members.

June After serving six months, Sister Patsy L. Kilpatrick was appointed Church Recording

Secretary.

September Board meeting discussion included hiring the janitor and finance secretary to be at the

church during day hours to circumvent vandalism by mischief-makers. This took effect in

the following January. New Hope voted and pledged $3,000 to Florida Memorial College,

to be paid monthly over a 10-year period.

1968 January Hired Sister Rosa Lee Wright to work five days as secretary during afternoon hours, and
Deacon Oscar Williams as Janitor/Turn Key six days a week to deter further vandalism.
Renovated the ceiling in the church.

August: 2ndSun Held First College Day to provide financial assistance to college students.

1969 May Purchased the lot across the street.

August Brother Willie Carpenter preached his Trial Sermon.

1970 January The first Amplifier System was installed in the church.

January 25 Bro. Will Henry Cochran Declared his call to the ministry.
March 1 Bro. Cochran received his license to preach.

July Rev. Willie Carpenter preached at Rev. Willis’ Anniversary. Rev. Willis made an appeal to
the congregation to tithe each First Sunday.

November 15 The church celebrated Homecoming Day.

1971 The church voted to put money in the budget to cover church visits (outings), and
to give needy families, and those with lots of children the sum of $75.00 at Christmas.

1972 The mortgage was paid off on the church and parsonage.

1973 The Number One and Number Two choirs were combined to form what would become the
Adult Choir. They sang together on the First Sunday in June.

The church’s first bus was purchased.

The Gospel Chorus was organized. The first president was Richard Mungin.

The church voted to give 10% of the annual budget to the following causes monthly:
Florida Memorial College – 2.5%, Foreign Mission – 2%, Home mission – 1.5%, Florida
Seminary – 1.5%, Poor and Needy – 1.5%, and Mt. Pilgrim Association – 1%.

A Membership Committee was formed to teach those who joined that ‘once saved,
always saved, safe and protected’.

Officers were Reverend John Willis as teacher; Deacon Bernard Lafayette, Sr.,
chairman; Sister Mamie Floyd, secretary. Committee members were Sister Essie
Pearsell, Deacon Eddie B. Norman, Sister Elouise Siplin, Deacon Oscar Williams and
Deacon Nathaniel Bunts.
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1974 Deacon Bernard Lafayette was appointed chairman of the Interview Committee (later  

Called the “New Member” Committee).

1975 January 13 Bro. Joseph Dillard announced his call to the ministry.

February 19 Bro. Dillard preached his trial sermon. The church voted to license him that night. His

wife, Sister Jestine Dillard joined under Christian experience.

Deacons Ira Bruton and Nathaniel Bunts were added to the Trustee Board.

May 25 Bro. Willie James Jacob announced his call to preach.

June (4thSunday)Bro. Jacobs delivered his trial sermon. He received his license at the next Business
Meeting.

October  (2nd

Sunday)
Brother Levi Moore and Brother James Coleman were ordained as Deacons.

1976 July ReverendWillieJacobspreachedReverend²ƛƭƭƛǎΩ24th Anniversarycelebration.

September Sister Rosa Lee Wright, who had served as Finance Secretary, suffered
an injury to her left hand. Sister Wright also served as the first Superintendent of the
Sunday School.

October (3rd

Sunday)
Brother Willie James Poole was ordained as Deacon.

Was a record year of giving. More of the members tithed, many made pledges and gave
liberal donations.

The church voted to add an education building. Reverend Willis wrote: “We are racing
against the wind. Jesus is the Captain of the ship. Surely we will win.”

1977 With new visions and a growing congregation, a larger Church edifice was needed.

A $125,000 down payment was made on the $350,000 price for the new church facilities.

The furniture in the Education Building, Dining Hall, nurseries and offices was paid

for when the new Church doors opened. During the construction period, Williams

Elementary School, located at 4302 East Ellicott Street was used for worship services

and all church activities until the new church facilities were completed. Reverend Willis

was able to see one of his dreams come true.

1979 June 10 New Church Facilities Dedication

The edifice was occupied on June 10, 1979.  The 

opening ceremony included a march by the 

Congregation, led by their spiritual leader, Reverend 

Willis, from the temporary home of New Hope, Williams 

Elementary School, to the new church facilities.

Along the way, songs of praise and thanksgiving could be heard flowing from the crowd. 

The dedicatory sermon was preached by Reverend C. H. Bolden, Moderator of the Mt. 

Pilgrim’s Baptist Association.

The new church had a large seating capacity with wings that housed Sunday Church 

School and the Baptist Training Union.  The administrative wing was constructed with a 

library and four offices.  During the construction period, Brother W. E. Adams served as 

chairman of the Trustee Board.
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1984 February19 Reverend John Willis, with his fiscal astuteness, led the movement to pay off the

$225,000 mortgage within 5 years.

On February 19, 1984, during a formal ceremony, the mortgage was burned after 4
years and 9 months. Reverend Willis philosophy was to decrease the interest paid
on the loan. Additionally, the loan was paid off without the membership seeking
the help of the community. Reverend Willis believed that the Church should and
could take care of itself financially by the members following the biblical
principles of giving tithes and offerings. He never sanctioned asking the community
for monetary support.

1986 November Deacon Robert Charles Lawson began his term as chairman of the Deacons’ Ministry.

December28 Deacon  Ordination  of  Brothers  Levester  Jones,  James  Padgett,  Ron 

Peterson and Stanley Smith.

December31 Reverend John Willis officially retired after thirty-four and a half years as pastor of

the New Hope Missionary Baptist Church.

1987 January1 Reverend Willie Jacobs served as the interim pastor after the retirement of
Reverend Willis, from January 1 to May 17, 1987. During this period of time, a
Church Search Committee sought, screened and interviewed numerous applicants
for the pastorship.

July 12 Reverend Bernard Barrymore Dinkins officially accepted the position as pastor

of New Hope.

November Deacon Robert Charles Lawson resigned as chairman of the Deacons’ 

Ministry.

December Deacon Eddie B. Norman became Deacons’ Ministry chairman.

1989 Pastor Dinkins resigned as pastor of New Hope after serving twenty-three months.

His resignation, upon acceptance, created the need for a new Church Search

Committee. The deacons served in this capacity with Deacon Eddie B.

Norman as chairman of the Search Committee and the Deacons’ Ministry.

December18 A special meeting of the congregation was called by the Church Search 

Committee and Reverend John Giles was selected New Hope’s pastor.

1990 February4 Reverend John L. Giles preached his first sermon as Pastor.

September Brother Ennis Agee announced his calling into the ministry, and preached his first 

Sermon on the second Sunday in October.

1994 April17 Rev. John Giles resigned April 17, 1994 after serving four years and ten weeks. His

resignation left the church without a pastor for seventeen months. The search

committee appointed by Deacon Board Chairman, Eddie Norman, began the task of

replacing Rev. Giles. Deacon Levi Moore was appointed chairman of that committee.

The committee was diligently seeking a new pastor. The search ended with three

finalists: Rev. Broach of Texas, Rev. T.W. Jenkins, of Mississippi, and Rev. Perry

Simmons, Jr. of New Jersey. Rev. Simmons, Jr. withdrew his name, citing health

reasons. Rev. Broach and Rev. Jenkins were invited to New Hope to preach a

sermon for congregational observation.

4



1995 August10 With assistance of Moderator N.S. Sanders of the Mt. Pilgrim 

Association, a special membership meeting was called by the 

deacons. August 10, 1995 to make a final decision on the 

selection of a pastor. After the congregation voted in favor of 

Rev. T. W. Jenkins, the position was offered to him. Deacon Levi 

Moore notified Rev. Jenkins. Reverend Jenkins accepted the

call to lead New Hope as the Pastor/Teacher.

September3 Pastor Jenkins preached his first sermon as pastor-elect.

November5 Pastor Jenkins preached his first sermon as the newly installed pastor.

1996 March 10 Deacon Ordination of Brothers Ron Gardner, L. James Lamb and Otto Strickland.

June 23 Minister Ernest Boone preached his first sermon.

September21 A new parsonage was purchased in Brandon, Florida, a suburban community outside

the city limits of Tampa. The dedication was held September 21, 1996.

1997 January12 Minister Robert Glass was ordained.

December14 Minister Fred Buckine was ordained.
ñThe Chair of Excellenceòwas made at the Baptist Bible College and Seminary
of Lakeland in memory of Reverend John Willis, a former pastor of New Hope. The
financial goal of the gift was $10,000 to be paid in annual installments of $1,000 each
year until the goal is reached.

1998 August1 New Hope sponsored missionaries to the Caribbean Island country of Jamaica

on a 7 day mission trip. Missionaries were Deborah and Lauren Barnes.

August18 Great Commission Community Church, the mission church, under the leadership

of Reverend Robert Glass held its first worship service in the Town and Country

area of Hillsborough County.

November22 Minister Adrian Taylor received his license to preach.
1999 January31 Minister Nathaniel Marshall, Sr. was ordained.

Expansion of Membership and Ministries

¶ The membership grew to 1,500.

¶ Ministries of Evangelism, Education and the Youth were established. Other new

ministries included Greeters, Health Care,  Couples, Singles, Tutorial and 

Building Committee.

¶ The paid staff included seven musicians, an Administrative Assistant, Financial

Secretary, Assistant Financial Secretary, Church Clerk and Assistant Clerk.

¶ Custodial operations and lawn care we r e provided by contractual 

services.

¶ Five active choirs existed.

¶ The Deacons Ministry had nineteen members.

¶ The Trustee Ministry had nine members.

¶ The annual post high school scholarship budget was 5% of the total of the 
church budget.   Almost $20,000 was  given to the New Hope students 
continuing their education after high school.

¶ Financial aid for Minister Adrian Taylor’s Seminary Training was provided.

¶ Many committees and missions existed for the spiritual good and welfare of the 

church and community.

Pastor T. W. Jenkins
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1999 Vision 2000 – Christian Life Center

The Vision 2000 plan has been created and is fully activated. It envisions the
construction of a new Christian Life Center – an all-purpose facility to house
ongoing church activities. This vision should be realized in the year of our Lord
and Savior, 2001. With the help of the Almighty and His shepherd, Reverend
T. W. Jenkins and the New Hope flock, it will be realized.

2001 January30 Brother Ernest Collins announced God’s calling for him to preach the gospel.

.

February Groundbreaking for the Christian Life Center took place at the 51st Church 

Anniversary,

March 2 The following men were set aside to be deacons: Brothers Garry Ganey, 

Reginald Washington, Sr., and Larry Williams.

March 25 Brother Ernest Collins preached his first sermon.

September30 Minister Collins was licensed to preach the gospel.

November18 Brother Michael Jacobs joined New Hope and announced God’s calling to 

proclaim the gospel.

December9 Minister Adrian Taylor was ordained to preach the gospel.

2002 February10 Brother Michael Jacobs preached his first sermon.

October6 Brother Ervin Glover announced God’s calling for him to preach the Gospel.

December New Hope established a pension fund for Sister Doris E. Copeland who
served as the Church’s secretary and administrative assistant for 27 ½ years.

2003 December9 A special called business meeting of the church was held. The New Hope M. B. 

Church family agreed to have an early morning worship service at 7:45 a.m. The 

6:00 p.m. evening worship service will be held only on 1st Sundays.

December31 After serving as the church’s clerk for 25 years, Sister Linda Padgett retired.

Rev. Demarcus Harris was appointed to lead the New Hope sponsored
mission church. Great Commission Baptist Church is a joint effort of New Hope
M. B. Church, West Broad Baptist Church and the Southern Baptist Convention.
Great Commission held worship services in the New Salem Baptist Church
building at Busch Boulevard and 18th Street.

2004 Minister Michael Jacobs received his license to preach the Gospel.

Minister Jim McCray joined NHMBC’s ministerial staff.

2005 September27 New Hope was incorporated as New Hope Missionary Baptist Church of

Hillsborough County, Inc.

The New Hope church family is continually prayerful in its endeavor to remain a

bright light in the community, drawing men, women and children from all walks

of life to Jesus Christ, teaching all to live a life pleasing to God.

2006 November Minister Jim McCray preached his first sermon at  NHMBC.

2007 June 6 New Hope sponsored two missionaries to Gambia, West Africa. Sisters 
Deborah Barnes and Stella Newsom ministered as part of a 25 member team from
the United States. With  the focus of  spreading the  gospel  in  a predominantly 
Muslim country, they also taught at a women’s conference, participated in early
childhood development workshops, visited several worship services, and
fellowshipped with God’s people in Africa.

November22 With new visions and the need for a larger facility due to the increased

membership, Great Commission Baptist Church relocated to 11980 N. Florida

Avenue under the leadership of Reverend Dr. Ernest Boone.

6



2008 April Minister Charles Perry joined the ministerial staff at New Hope.

July A new opportunity to spread and share the gospel was made available through the

creation of a partnership between New Hope M. B. Church of Hillsborough County, Inc. and the

Bedrock Christian Church of Nigeria, West Africa when a delegation comprised of Sisters

Stella Newsom, Naomi Pennington and Reverend Dr. Bernard Lafayette, Jr. distributed

bibles, Sunday School literature, and presented a much needed $1000 generator for use at

Bedrock Christian Church.

October12 Brother Bruce Bryant announced his call to preach the Gospel.

November16 Brother Bruce Bryant preached his first sermon and was presented a license to preach the

Gospel.

2009 January13 New Hope purchased property at 3009 E. Ellicott Street which is east of the Church on Ellicott
Street. This property will be used in conjunction with the Christian Life Center.

January 18 Brothers Ernest Brown, Larry Jordan, James Thompson and Jerry Williams were ordained as
Deacons.

2010 January3 Pastor Jenkins launched our theme for the year “Every Member Counts Too”. This theme

encouraged New Hope members to take an active role in participating in ministries and

service to others throughout the community. New Hope continues to be an influence worldwide,

providing assistance to Kinggian Non-Violence Ministries in Africa and Love A Child, a key

ministry in Haiti providing relief to thousands of injured survivors during the 2010 Haitian

Earthquake.

2011 March Minister James Richardson announced his call into ministry.

April 17 Minister Richardson preached his first sermon.

December29 New Hope purchased property at 5003 North 30th Street which is north of the Church on 30th

Street. This property will replace parking space that was utilized to construct the Christian Life

Center.

2012 January 3 A new theme, "Faithful and Fearless" was launched  by Pastor Jenkins, based on Scripture from 

Mark 5:36 - "Be Not Afraid, Only Believe”.

May 6 Brother Borthland R. Murray Sr. preached his first sermon. 

May14 It was exciting to watch "The Vision" unfold with every phase of constructing the new building. It

became time to plan the Dedicatory Service for the Christian Life Center. The Christian Life Center

construction was completed. Deacon Ronald Gardner and Sister Barbara J. Ragin were asked to

lead this endeavor. Members were asked to submit a theme appropriate for the occasion. Sister

Belinda Lawson submitted "Built to Serve: Church and Community", which was accepted by church

leadership.

June 8th–10th Events of the CLC Dedication weekend were well attended and included community and dignitaries

from the City of Tampa. Sister Belinda S. Lawson and Sister Vanderlyn Davis created a souvenir

book to mark this momentous occasion. The new building now houses three offices, a conference

room, five classrooms, baptismal pool, kitchen, cafe', a stage, storage rooms, men and women

restrooms complete with sitting lounges, lockers and showers. The CLC can seat between 320 to

360 for banquet or auditorium style seating. To God be glory and honor for all He has done to bring

the Vision to fruition.

July22 Brothers Anthony Cleveland and Anthony Long were ordained as Deacons.

December Minister Perry was appointed to serve as Youth Minister through November 2014.  

2013 January Extending the theme from 2012, the church family remained "Faithful, Fearless   and Focused" on 

building teams.

Deacon Stan Smith revitalized the ministry of Discipleship Training at  the start 2013 with topics – “ 

Under God's Leadership",   "Participatory Leadership"   and "Communication". 

June 9 Deacon Reginald Washington Sr. announced his calling to preach the gospel.

July 14 Deacon Reginald Washington Sr. preached his first sermon. 

July New Hope sponsored the Foreign Mission trip to Jamaica. Missionaries  were sisters Deborah 

Barnes, Vanderlyn Davis, Marika Woods, Vanessa Johnson   and Ariana Smith. 
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September The George Edgecomb Bar Association held a free Legal Rights Saturday Workshop at

New Hope Missionary Baptist Church. The event was opened to the community where

several topics were listed for discussion. Lunch was provided to the 70+ persons who

attended. Facilitators were New Hope members, attorneys Clinton Paris, Esq., and Charles

M. Holloman II, Esq., along with guest attorneys Henry G. Gyden, Esq., and Kamilah L.

Perry, Esq. Deacon Anthony Cleveland served as the church liaison for the event. The

success of this workshop was the impetus that led to the formation of the Legal Ministry

now in place with brothers Charles M. Holloman II, Esq., and Clinton Paris, Esq., serving as

Chair and Co-Chairman, respectively. The legal ministry will engage in activities that

provide members and the community with information that relates to civil matters in and out

of the Justice system. The ministry will also attempt to bring people to Christ through its

legal work.

October Discipleship Training Institute presented a three-day seminar with guest facilitators, Dr.

Walter Malone, Jr. and Dr. Bernard LaFayette, Jr.
2014 January The theme for 2014 was "Empowered to Serve" based on Scriptures  from Matthew 5:11-16.

July The following missionaries represented New Hope in the 2014 mission  trip to West Gate 

Hills, Montego Bay, Jamaica: Rachel Means, Marcia Agee,  Vanderlyn Davis, Francis Curry, 

Vanessa Johnson and Foreign Mission Coordinator Deborah K. Barnes. The church moved 

steadily on its course performing the mission of the church.
2015 January The year's theme was expanded to "Empowered to Serve, and Make A Difference".

Matthew 5:11-16.

January 15 Brothers Ian Reed and Timothy Walker were ordained as deacons.

February The church held a grand celebration in honor of New Hope's 65th Anniversary. Sisters
Barbara J. Ragin and Miriam Joyner-Smith served as chair and co-chair of this momentous
occasion. The celebration was marked by the creation and distribution of a 65th Church
Anniversary Commemorative Journal designed by Sister Belinda S. Lawson.

July Missionaries to Jamaica this year were Francis Curry, Vanderlyn Davis, Vanessa Johnson,
and Sylvia McRae.

July Missionaries to Haiti were Deborah K. Barnes, Marcia Agee and Eugene Ravenel. A local
pastor, Pastor Paul Nelson, accompanied the New Hope missionaries.

September
12th-13th

New Hope M.B. Church, during anniversary weekend, celebrated Pastor  Jenkins' 20th  year  

as pastor. 

October 4 Rev. Dr. T. W. Jenkins formally announced his retirement.

October 4 Deacon Eddie B. Norman announced his resignation as chairman  of the Deacons' Board, 

effective December 31st. He was given a standing  ovation for 28 years of diligent service, 

relinquishing this position to Deacon Ron Peterson, to become effective January 1, 2016. 

October In a special "called" meeting, the church came together to review  the pastor's retirement 

package. It was agreed that the parsonage could be purchased by the Jenkins family as their 

permanent residence. 

December 19Reverend Sammie L. McQueen, a retired pastor who joined the New Hope ministerial staff, 

went home to be with the Lord.

2016 January 1 Deacon Ron Peterson took over as chairman of the Deacons'  Board. Theme for this year is 

"Moving Forward Through Ministry" based on  the Scriptures from Philippians 3:13-15. 

Church families received copies of the new "Life Touch" Pictorial Directory  and the 2016 

Church Calendar. 

February 14 66th Church Anniversary celebration is held. Guest Speaker is    Reverend Dr. Adrian Taylor, 

Pastor,   Springhill M.B. Church, Gainesville, Florida.   Theme: "Serving in Unity, A Testimony 

of Faith" - I Cor. 12:12.  The Church’s Historical exhibit will be on display in the Christian Life 

Center the entire month of February.
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